# Looks can be deceiving: Extremism meets paramilitarism in Central and Eastern Europe

By Kacper Rekawek (@KacperRekawek) June 2021





Counter Extremism Project (CEP) Germany www.counterextremism.com I @FightExtremism



#### About CEP

The Counter Extremism Project (CEP) is a nonprofit and non-partisan international policy organization formed to combat the growing threat from extremist ideologies. CEP builds a more moderate and secure society by educating the public, policymakers, the private sector, and civil society actors about the threat of extremism. CEP also formulates programs to sever the financial, recruitment, and material support networks of extremist groups and their leaders. For more information about our activities please visit <u>counterextremism.com</u>.

#### About the author

Kacper Rekawek, PhD, is an affiliated researcher at CEP and a GLOBSEC associate fellow. Between 2016 and 2019 he led the latter's national security program. Previously, he worked at the Polish Institute of International Affairs (PISM) and the University of Social Sciences in Warsaw, Poland. He held a Paul Wilkinson Memorial Fellowship at the Handa Centre for the Study of Terrorism and Political Violence at the University of St. Andrews. He tweets at @KacperRekawek.

#### Legal notice

© 2021 Counter Extremism Project. All rights reserved. Any form of dissemination or reproduction of this document or parts thereof, unless for internal purposes, requires the prior written consent of the Counter Extremism Project.

# COUNTER Extremism Project

# CONTENTS

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	3
INTRODUCTION	5
CZECH REPUBLIC AND SLOVAKIA	6
HUNGARY – PARAMILITARIES WITHOUT VIOLENCE	10
"A BUNCH OF PACIFISTS?" POLAND'S FAR-RIGHT AND PARAMILITARISM	11
UKRAINE – INTERNALLY FOCUSED PARAMILITARY FAR-RIGHT?	16
CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS	19



# EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

- Central-Eastern Europe (CEE) host a variety of paramilitary organisations. Some of these consider themselves anti-systemic, i.e. anti-democratic, anti-liberal, nativist, authoritarian and also, at times, pan-Slavic or pro-Russian (apart from the Ukrainian case).
- They are sometimes an integral part of the far-right political scene (Hungary, Ukraine) or exist largely outside it (Czech Republic, Slovakia) but their members share a lot of views with e.g. the broader Western European far-right or its most aggressive and militant component, the extreme right-wing (XRW).<sup>1</sup>
- CEE paramilitary groups are transnationally connected but their connections are directed eastward (i.e. with Russia or Russian groups or individuals). At the same time, the region's far-right radicals and right-wing extremist would be more, albeit not exclusively, oriented towards the West – as is demonstrated during trademark "nationalist" events in CEE – for example, the Independence Day March in Poland or the Day of Honour in Hungary, which attract a wide range of right-wing extremists from Europe and the United States.
- The CEE far-right radicals and right-wing extremists are often perceived as militant, but their organisations are not paramilitary in nature (apart from the Ukrainian case). Their disconnect from the local paramilitary scenes is not the source of their international appeal. The pull factor of these networks and their inspiration for networks in the West mostly stems from the perception among right-wing extremists in the West that CEE is a homogenous, traditional, Christian, "white" region of Europe in which right-wing extremists are allegedly free to "be themselves."
- At the same time, some Western right-wing extremists have demonstrated that they seek opportunities to gain paramilitary experience and training in the CEE. Such training, however, rarely is conducted with likeminded individuals from the CEE or the region's paramilitaries. It is mostly acquired individually and in a commercial fashion at one of the region's many shooting ranges, clubs or academies. These at times offer sophisticated training options for both local and foreign clients, without stringent know your customer protocols.

<sup>1.</sup> For more on the "far/extreme/radical right" debate see: Anders Ravik Jupskås and Iris Beau Segers, "What is right-wing extremism?," C-REX, 31 August 2020, <u>https://www.sv.uio.no/c-rex/english/groups/compendium/what-is-right-wing-extremism.html</u>, accessed: 6 May 2021. This report uses the term "far right" while describing the wider nationalist, xenophobe and authoritarian milieu, "extreme right" to describe its most militant and violent element, and "radical right" – its illiberal but not violent, often politically minded elements.



- Two potential developments would constitute a particular worrying threat for policymakers and security authorities:
  - If the Western right-wing extremists were to connect with some of the region's pan-Slavic paramilitaries (e.g. via joint Russian acquaintances). The Czech case of the so-called "Czechoslovak Soldiers" described in this report is the indicative for such a potential development.
  - If the Western right-wing extremists make more concerted use of the sprawling paramilitary infrastructure in Ukraine which, despite external concerns, has so far been geared towards local customers, including members of local right-wing extremist organisations, some with a record of (para)military activities.
- Consequently, the policy recommendations of this report are aimed towards mitigating these two potential threats. They advise a focus and further analysis of the CEE's pan-Slavic and non-governmental paramilitaries and their links to Moscow, advise involving Ukrainian authorities in collecting information about foreigners seeking training there, similar to the already ongoing cooperation between the Ukraine and the United States, and explore the possibility to restrict travel of high-risk violent right-wing extremist individuals in order to bar them from accessing the commercial training infrastructure. Finally, the report suggests exploring the existing Czech legal arrangements that bars paramilitary training for civilians as a potential blueprint for similar legal mechanisms.



#### INTRODUCTION

This report is the result of the author's work on a variety of endeavours with the Counter Extremism Project (CEP), namely a 2020-21 research project on radical foreign fighters who fought in the war in Ukraine<sup>1</sup> and an ongoing project on the transnational connectivity of the Western extreme right commissioned by the German Federal Foreign Office.<sup>2</sup> This publication was preceded by CEP's internal round of confidential consultations with experts on the broader far right and right-wing extremists in November of 2020, and a webinar on the "paramilitarism meets extremism" issue in Central-Eastern Europe (CEE) held in April 2021.<sup>3</sup>

All of these activities demonstrated that during the last decade, the global far right and rightwing extremist milieu - previously dominated by American or Western European influences and organizations — has seen the arrival of new players as well as the development of new arenas or conduits for their activities. These are individuals and networks in the Ukraine and CEE EU Member States.<sup>4</sup> This report analyses this topic further, focusing on the attraction the CEE region and wider Eastern Europe presents for Western extremists vis-à-vis training, especially paramilitary training, opportunities. It looks at the paramilitary-extremist East-West connections, their nature and strength, and explores whether these go beyond the region and reach Russia, which enjoys a fair degree of popularity amongst the CEE paramilitaries and extremists. While doing so, it challenges some of the commonly held assumptions concerning the region, such as the perception that it constitutes somewhat of a centre for right-wing extremism. As will be shown below, however, looks can be deceiving. Moreover, the report will outline that the existing paramilitary milieu structure often exists largely independent of the local right-wing extremist scene and maintains vibrant Eastern, but not necessarily Western, connections. Finally, the report identifies the sprawling, but privately owned, not ideological oriented paramilitary infrastructure. It is commercially oriented and overseen by the local police forces. Its paramilitaries are not extremists in a strict sense. However, these structures are clearly unwitting potential host of training activities by visiting foreigners, including some rightwing extremists from the West.

The report will focus on several case studies in the following countries: the Czech Republic (and Slovakia), Hungary, Poland and Ukraine. It is based on interviews with members of the right-wing extremist scenes of these countries, local experts on right-wing extremism and/or paramilitarism and on open-source queries. The report concludes with a set of practical policy recommendations on how the potential security risks highlighted in the report could be mitigated.



#### CZECH REPUBLIC AND SLOVAKIA

#### PARAMILITARIES LOOKING EASTWARD

Events in April 2021 brought the issue of paramilitarism to public attention in the Czech Republic. The country found itself in a diplomatic spat with Russia after accusing its military intelligence agency, GRU, of organising the bombing of ammunition depots in Vrbětice.<sup>5</sup> Following mutual expulsions of diplomatic personnel from Prague and Moscow, the Czech Republic's police decided to also move against the local paramilitary scene in general and a group called the Czechoslovak Soldiers in Reserve for Peace (Českoslovenští vojáci v záloze za mír or CSRP). According to media reports, this organisation stands accused of sending its members to train in the Donbas region in support of the so-called "separatists."<sup>6</sup> Since 2016, the Czech Republic's domestic security agency (BIS) has reported that the local paramilitary scene uses contacts with "Russian spies" while turning its members into foreign fighters.<sup>7</sup> This perceived connection may have been one of the reasons why legal action was brough against the pro-"separatist," and by default pro-Russian, paramilitaries at this particular time. At the same time, since 2020, several cases against individual foreign fighters who returned from Donbas are currently ongoing at different court levels in the Czech Republic. With the initial sentences reaching their final confirmation and are becoming legally binding, the police seem to have decided to arrest the key members of CSRP.<sup>8</sup>

CSRP formed in 2015 as a self-defence, grassroots group that claimed to stand ready to assist the Czech state during "emergencies." The group was led by a former high-level Czech military officer, who stepped down from the army and publicly called NATO a "criminal organisation." The group's alleged motto was the phrase, "we are against war. Our politicians and not Russian soldiers are our enemies." Its members also had a history of threatening local politicians with violence if the Czech Republic was to find itself in a conflict on the side of NATO. The group spoke of an "international elite" or "economic elite" that allegedly promotes the agenda of "representative democracy to further weaken the citizens' freedom and power."9 With allegedly 2000 active members in 2015, CSRP may not fit precisely within the definitions of right-wing extremism (or even the broader far right) commonly found in Western publications of this phenomenon. However, the members of the group espoused strong anti-immigrant, nativist and homophobic views, and the group rose to fame during the 2015 migration crisis. The wider milieu in which the group operates defines itself first as pan-Slavic, pro-"peace," and peddles post-communist nostalgia. In this sense, the group formally had relatively little in common with the local "nationalist" scene, with some exceptions - especially related to the Freedom and Direct Democracy (Svoboda a přímá demokracie or SPD). The SPD is radical right/libertarian party with 22 members in the Czech parliament.<sup>10</sup> This proximity was demonstrated when some of the prominent members of the SPD were photographed with CSRP leaders.<sup>11</sup> However, in the years following 2015, CSRP the group lost its radical appeal and slowly turned dormant, becoming increasingly a collection of paramilitary hobbyists who sought contacts with the Czech security sector on the local level and attempted to organise public awareness or education campaigns.<sup>12</sup>

By 2021, CSRP seemed irrelevant, and so did the other militias/self-defence groups that appeared around 2015. One issue, however, seemed unusual. This relates to one particular member of CSRP. This individual fought in Donbas and subsequently returned home. However, compared to some of his "colleagues" whose cases were progressing through the courts.<sup>13</sup> he did not face any legal sanctions for his actions during the conflict in Ukraine.<sup>14</sup> Interestingly, this individual was amongst the CSRP members arrested in April 2021, during the diplomatic spat with Russia. At the same time, another arrestee in April 2021 was an Orthodox priest from a town close to the German border, who jokingly referred to himself as a "Kremlin agent," and allegedly sent money to Czech fighters in Donbas.<sup>15</sup> While his brazen behaviour may have contributed to his recent arrest, his case could also be revealing for a different reason. The Czech-German border region had been in the news for reasons related to topics at the intersection of extremism and paramilitarism/paramilitary training. According to media reports, different German XRW individuals travelled to shooting ranges in the area to hone their skills.<sup>16</sup> If such activity was to be connected with locally operating Czech paramilitaries, with some potential connections to Russia - as is allegedly the case with CSRP - this would constitute a clear threat, indicating a truly transnational extremist arc, binding Western European extremists and Central-Eastern European paramilitaries with connections to Russia.<sup>17</sup>

#### EXTREMISTS LOOKING WESTWARDS

The members of the German branch of Combat 18 indeed have a documented history of training and purchasing munitions in the Czech Republic.<sup>18</sup> Furthermore, the so-called Gruppe S, allegedly a German terrorist organisation, planning Christchurch-style attacks on Muslims in Germany, reportedly attempted to purchase weapons in the Czech Republic.<sup>19</sup> These relatively new connections, however, are not the only ties that bind the extremist scenes of the Czech Republic and Germany. Reports indicate that German extremists took part in anti-Roma demonstrations in the Czech Republic more than a decade before the arrest of the members of Gruppe S.<sup>20</sup> In addition, according to a Czech expert on the extremism scene, German extremists have attended historic re-enactment events in the Czech Republic, as well as "sporting days" organised locally and may have used these as a cover for training with their likeminded Czech colleagues.<sup>21</sup>

Apart from the (attempted) arms purchases or training, the German-Czech extremist relations also have a longer history. For examples, reports outline that German extremist groups, such as Freies Netz Süd was involved at building trans-border connections at the beginning of the previous decade.<sup>22</sup> Such contacts, and exchanges, are not unusual since the Czech, and to a lesser extent Slovak, far-right or right-wing extremist scenes have a long tradition of "looking up" to their German counterparts and adopted "importation of concepts, such as leaderless resistance" from their German counterparts.<sup>23</sup>

In this sense, a connection between e.g. XRW individuals based in Germany and their Czech counterparts was almost natural, especially in the light of what they define to be their "common enemies," such as the Roma or refugees and immigrants.<sup>24</sup> Furthermore, the Czech Republic

has long been perceived as a country "with far less restrictive gun control policies than these of the majority of EU Member States,"<sup>25</sup> and a country in which it is allegedly possible to almost take a gun off a supermarket shelf. Paradoxically, the efforts of Anders Breivik, who failed to actually obtain guns while shopping for firearms in Prague before his infamous attacks, did not significantly change this inaccurate perception of the Czech Republic,<sup>26</sup> in the minds of many right-wing extremists. This perception is likely also influenced by the fact that "historically the former Czechoslovakia was a world leader in the production and export of armaments."<sup>27</sup>

#### IT IS NOT THE GUNS

In fact, the problem lies not in the access to guns but the freely available paramilitary infrastructure in the country. There are around 200 commercial shooting ranges in the Czech Republic. In comparison, Poland, which has a 3.5 times larger population hosts only 125, despite that it experienced its own paramilitary boom in the last few years.<sup>28</sup> Based on current law, the Czech shooting ranges can allow gun owners to technically entrust their guns to others. The conditions are that these other individuals have passed the relevant training and are under the gun owner's constant supervision, ensuring that the guns are not handled against the required conditions. The owner of the weapon shall also ensure that the person does not handle the weapon in violation of the Weapons Act.<sup>29</sup>

This infrastructure exists independently of the networks of Czech extremists or paramilitaries and should not be necessarily seen as an enabler for either of the two groups or their alleged foreign "guests." The Czech Republic indeed tops the regional chart as far gun ownership by civilians is concerned (12.5 per 100 persons compared to 2.5 for Poland, 6.5 for Slovakia and 10.5 for Hungary). However, the Czech Republic still falls behind other European countries such as Germany or France (both at 19.6 per 100 persons).<sup>30</sup> Nevertheless, the Czech Republic still suffers from the reputation (just like Slovakia) of a place in which one can allegedly easily purchase deactivated (but also active – on the black market)<sup>31</sup> arms, and ammunition. These were sold – among other outlets – by the state itself throughout 1990s (both before the emergence of Czech Republic and Slovakia in 1993 and afterwards) when the country had been effectively demobilising its military resources immediately after the end of the Cold War.<sup>32</sup> Slovakia responded to criticisms of its allegedly lax laws in this sphere in 2015. The new law stipulated that foreigners are no longer able to purchase weapons solely on the basis of an ID card. However, some of the guns in question allegedly rapidly changed hands immediately prior to the new law's enactment and subsequently may have potentially been available on the black market.<sup>33</sup>

The Czech Republic demands a special arms consignment note issued by the local police. The note is also only provided to individuals who are able to prove they have been authorized to import weapons by their host country, if a foreigner wishes to obtain such weapons. Moreover, after January 2021, the Czech Republic requires individuals with permanent residence in the country to register a purchase of a deactivated weapon with the police,<sup>34</sup> which has a track record of intercepting criminals returning from Slovakia with such newly acquired weapons.<sup>35</sup> Additionally, the Czech Republic also took action to counter the threat from

paramilitary groups. In early 2021, parliament voted through a bill which "banned armed groups," described as "armed, paramilitary in nature [...] intended for the armed pursuit of goals based on political, religious or other ideologies, [handling] weapons, [seeking] to gain access to weapons, or [organising] people who possess/handle weapons."<sup>36</sup> In effect, this dictated the end of Czech paramilitary groups, which by 2020 had already been in decline. Already for several years, these groups had failed to rejuvenate the 2015 enthusiasm for their anti-immigrant vigilantism and attempts to infiltrate other "outdoor" groups, such as the proponents of survival activities to widen their influence. Nevertheless, they retain some visibility. For example, in 2020, the remnants of the paramilitary group National Militia (*Národna domobrana*) took part in demonstrations protesting against COVID-19 restrictions in the Czech Republic.<sup>37</sup>

#### SLOVAKIA

Despite differences between various paramilitary organisations, their mere existence, and professed anti-state character, was seen by some experts as a marked difference between the Czech Republic and Slovakia vis-à-vis the intersection of paramilitarism and extremism.<sup>38</sup> According to some experts, paramilitary networks in the Czech Republic offer a – albeit remote – possibility of a varied extremist local market connecting with Western extremists on paramilitary issues. On the other hand, experts assess that the paramilitary structures in Slovakia, with allegedly far weaker anti-state structures, can only cater to the needs of foreign visitors at commercial shooting ranges or clubs. A case in point is the perpetrator of the shootings in Hanau, Germany in 2020 who killed ten people.<sup>39</sup> Apparently, he was able to obtain paramilitary training in Slovakia. However, according to media reports, he was not connected to his ideological Slovak counterparts and his training was a purely commercial transaction.<sup>40</sup>

This does not mean, however, that similar to the Czech Republic, pan-Slavic, pro-Russian, anti-liberal and anti-Western paramilitary organisations like the Slovak Conscripts (*Slovenskí branci*) do not continue to operate in the country. Their members, like the "militia" members in the Czech Republic have a track record of attempting to ingratiate themselves with the security authorities by offering and running paramilitary training in local schools and participating in disaster relief efforts.<sup>41</sup>

Furthermore, Slovak paramilitaries also trained at a paramilitary camp run by a Slovak member of the Night Wolves, a Russian motorcycle club, known for its pro-Moscow political stance and its role in supporting the annexation of Crimea.<sup>42</sup> Members of the Slovak Conscripts attended paramilitary training in Russia,<sup>43</sup> and one of its former members joined the pro-"separatist" forces in the war in Ukraine.<sup>44</sup> This is an indication that also the Slovak paramilitary milieu which professes anti-state, if not radical or extremist, has stronger transnational connections to Russia than to extreme-right wing networks in Western Europe. At the same time, as was the case of the perpetrator of the attack in Hanau, commercial training activities do exist in Slovakia and might occur in parallel and/or regardless of the local paramilitary/extremist scene,<sup>45</sup> as it is generally the case in the whole of Central-Eastern Europe. Given the allegedly



lax security procedures at potential training venues, cases like that of the Hanau shooter might fall through the cracks amidst of dozens, if not hundreds, of clients of the shooting ranges, clubs or "academies" that do not pose a security risk.

# HUNGARY – PARAMILITARIES WITHOUT VIOLENCE

The emergence of the political party Jobbik, which at its peak won more than 20% of votes in the Hungarian parliamentary election, seemed like a perfect example of a successful far-right milieu in 21<sup>st</sup> century Europe. Nicknamed "a far-right for the Facebook generation,"<sup>46</sup> it also maintained a paramilitary arm, *Magyar Gárda* (Hungarian Guard). Jobbik skilfully utilised paramilitarism and its guard, styled as a Hungarian version of the U.S. National Guard, to create a brand appealing to the younger generation and as a tool to attract and recruit new members to the party's ranks. A subsequent court ban on the Guard did not hamper the activities of other, more militant, far-right organisations of which many are still in existence today. The broader far-right milieu in the country styled itself along a paramilitary look, promoted issues such as building bridges to Hungarian communities in neighbouring countries and at times acted on these. This significantly limited its ability to win friends abroad.<sup>47</sup>

More extreme elements, which emerged in 2018 to form *Legio Hungaria* (LH), had more success with attracting international contacts. This was particularly the case for events that it created, such as its Day of Honour, i.e. the commemoration of the attempted breakout of German and Hungarian forces from Buda in February 1945, at that time encircled by the Red Army.<sup>48</sup> Subsequently, LH was able to connect and invite speakers to Budapest from the so-called Russian Centre, functioning within the broader Azov movement in Ukraine.<sup>49</sup> Most surprisingly, LH also hosted a delegation of the far-right Ukrainian *Karpatska Sich* (Carpathian Sich or KS) in Hungary. This was no small feat given the political tensions between Kyiv and Budapest over the fate and status of the Hungarian minority in Ukraine.<sup>50</sup> At the same time, the Day of Honour attracted likeminded individuals from Germany, Czech Republic, France, Bulgaria, Sweden and Russia. The linkages were described by members of the LH as a "kind of a diplomatic custom for them to invite us too, and we invite them to these events as well." Simultaneously, LH was keen on "experiences" of their counterparts, such as their German guests in their everyday "nationalist" activities.<sup>51</sup>

Hungary's broader far right and its right-wing extremist milieus, allegedly vibrant, militant and internationally relevant, had in fact been ambushed by the conservative Hungarian government. After 2010, the government "has taken a number of topics and messages from the far right from the very beginning (e.g. in the fields of cultural and remembrance politics, economic and social policies and in foreign politics)." The uncompromising anti-migrant stance taken by the Hungarian government in 2015 pushed the broader far right as well as its right-wing extremist elements into an enviable position in which the government sought "[to control] the entire political right to rule over its topics and keep its actors in check."<sup>52</sup> Simultaneously, the government's turn towards Russia in its foreign policy robbed the pro-Kremlin far right in

the country of another raison d'être as it had previously been the country's leading pro-Russian voice. As Jobbik, its formerly main proponent, was rebranding itself as a more centrist political force (in response to the governments far-right turn), the milieu carried on and provoked cultural wars in Hungary from which the conservative government could prosper.<sup>53</sup> This, however, does not mean that the XRW political violence would be tolerated. This was especially the case after the 2016 scandal which saw a member of the paramilitary group Hungarian National Front, whose members trained with the Russian GRU operatives, shot a policeman.<sup>54</sup> From 2016 onwards, the Hungarian far right continued to be dominated by paramilitaries. These entities, however, had no chance to practice violence.

As was observed elsewhere, "one unique segment of the Hungarian far-right scene is the community of activists who live here or visit the country often." These, however, "do not involve themselves in the lives of Hungarian far-right organisations, and use the country solely as a physical base," for example in order to establish publishing houses in Hungary.<sup>55</sup> In short, their activities are aimed at non-Hungarian organisations, although they would be attending "nationalist" but not paramilitary events in the country.<sup>56</sup> These individuals might see Hungary as their true Shangri-la to some extent since their views are part of the mainstream there. Hungary is a predominantly conservative, culturally, ethnically and racially homogenous, and the government espouses anti-globalist, illiberal views similar to the views held by many rightwing extremists. Finally, Budapest is relatively cheap and well connected to the West from which they hail.<sup>57</sup> Problems arise, however, when such expats take a more direct approach towards Hungarian politics. One such case involved James Dowson and Nick Griffin of the extreme right-wing group Knights Templar International (KTI). This group had raised funds for far right and extreme right-wing organisations in the region, including more paramilitaryoriented Bulgarian border vigilantes. Consequently, KTI was gaining influence over some of the regional groups. Such activities were viewed as a national security threat by Hungary's Counter Terrorism Centre and, upon its advisory, the two aforementioned individuals were expelled from Hungary.<sup>58</sup> Therefore, Hungary is not as welcoming to the Western far right and right-wing extremists as many foreign extremists assume. Furthermore, it is very likely that external connections related to violence and paramilitaries would constitute an immediate red flag for the Hungarian authorities and compel it to act.

# "A BUNCH OF PACIFISTS?" POLAND'S FAR-RIGHT AND PARAMILITARISM

#### INTRODUCTION

After 2015, Poland's far right political turn received significant international coverage. One media report stated that "60,000 nationalists march[ed] on Poland's Independence Day [...for] white Europe."<sup>59</sup> Such hyperbole in the media, notwithstanding, the local, multi-dimensional and metastasising broader far-right and XRW scene is complex. Poland's far-right and right-wing extremism milieu as well as its paramilitarism and radical right parliamentary politics are often discussed as emanating from the same source,<sup>60</sup> but these are three distinct phenomena.

These areas sometimes overlap but have not been successful in morphing into a militant behemoth capable of attracting like-minded proponents of violence from abroad. This is not to suggest that the Polish far right or its right-wing extremists lack vibrancy or a potent political infrastructure nor that it has failed to gain recognition by its foreign counterparts, who visit the country and forge contacts with Polish comrades. However, such connections tend to be more ideological and less violent militant in nature.<sup>61</sup> At the same time, however, just like in Poland's Eastern or Southern neighbours, a range of private companies stand ready to provide paramilitary training to foreigners, provided appropriate renumeration.

#### **NO SHANGRI-LA?**

Seen from outside, the period of 2014-15 could be, theoretically, seen as a watershed moment for Poland's far right. Firstly, Poland saw the migration crisis and the rejection of the "refugee quotas," alongside its Central European neighbours. This cemented the reputation of the "Eastern" EU members' as rigidly right wing on migration issues.<sup>62</sup> Secondly, the arrival of a new conservative government, which allegedly steered the country radically to the right, seemed to have established another Central European champion of traditional values alongside Viktor Orban's Hungary.<sup>63</sup> Thirdly, the country experienced a boom of paramilitary activities since the start of the conflict in the Ukraine in 2014.<sup>64</sup> Consequently, the Polish state attempted to harness the growing interest in paramilitarism in order to create its own territorial defence troops (Wojska Obrony Terytorialnej or WOT).<sup>65</sup> As this process unfolded, some expressed unease with the controversial (i.e. politicised)," paramilitaries,<sup>66</sup> especially as the government was allegedly being dominated by a far-right party.<sup>67</sup> Fourthly, images of the aforementioned Independence Day celebrations, which after 2015 "attracted radicals from the whole of Europe,"68 completed a worrying storm of far-right imagery emanating from Poland. It might have seemed as if the country was becoming a far-right, or worse, a right-wing extremist Shangri-la in which radicals of the world could finally be themselves.<sup>69</sup> However, this does not adequately reflect the situation in the country, in particular as far as the intersection of paramilitarism and extremism is concerned.

In fact, the Polish far right in general, and the right-wing extremist scene in particular, is vibrant and metastasizing but did not simply emerge as a reaction to the 2015 migration crisis. Its rise, as well as its internal quarrels and fragmentation, preceded that crisis as did the growth of its trademark *Marsz Niepodległości* (Independence Day or MN).<sup>70</sup> Furthermore, its militants continuously oppose any alliance with the conservative government.<sup>71</sup> They also do not agree to further mainstream its signature event, the MN.<sup>72</sup> In parallel, those elements that entered mainstream politics experienced electoral success when running against the established right in 2019.<sup>73</sup>

Alongside these developments, the country witnessed a spectacular paramilitary boom as part of a grassroots reaction to the conflict in neighbouring Ukraine. This conflict fed genuine fears of Russian aggression via a so-called hybrid war.<sup>74</sup> Surprisingly, this boom happened largely without the far right. Several members and former members of Polish far-right organizations characterized this boom in the following manner: "it was in the mainstream," and "it was for

hobbyists, not for ideologues or politicos, not for us." Some of these members admitted to participating in activities such as visiting shooting ranges, "running around the woods with an air gun." However, according to them this was the full extent of paramilitary activities of members from the far right and right-wing extremist milieu in Poland. Several experts and researchers covering the extreme right in Poland confirmed this characterisation. They explained that the milieu might be militant in tone and at times prone to violent actions, but it falls well short of paramilitarism.<sup>75</sup> Interestingly, the majority of the Polish far-right extremists sided with Russia during the conflict in the Ukraine. However, even the few pro-Ukraine nationalists in the milieu indicated that "if one was to look for paramilitarism on the nationalist [far right] scene then they would have to visit Ukraine, and not our country [Poland...] They are real militants, in comparison to them – we are a bunch of pacifists."<sup>76</sup>

Lastly, the boom was spurred by the Russian aggression in Eastern Ukraine, and the milieu was not in tune with the popular feelings in Poland, which were critical of Russia. However, the militantly geared activists of the milieu,<sup>77</sup> or the similarly dressed members of National-Radical Camp (*Obóz Narodowo-Radykalny* or ONR) that marched in rows and flew their so-called "falanga flag,"<sup>78</sup> conveyed a completely different message to outsiders.<sup>79</sup>

#### POLAND FAR-RIGHT'S PARAMILITARISM AND THE INTERNATIONAL ANGLE

As was shown, the Polish far right in general and its extremists in particular dabbled in paramilitarism. However, this has hardly been its spécialité de la maison when connecting with likeminded individuals and networks from abroad. Poland's Falanga party, led by an individual hailing from a military family, allegedly had a "militaristic tone" and its members were keen on more than "just walking around mountains and sleeping in tents. We felt we should have trained with replica guns, acquaint ourselves with military and guerrilla tactics."<sup>80</sup> The organisation successfully infiltrated the Kraków chapter of the legally functioning (re-established in 1990) *Strzelec*'s (Rifleman), pro-defence paramilitary and patriotic organisation.<sup>81</sup> Its members also ran "anti-Banderite" (i.e. anti-Ukrainian nationalist) patrols in the Polish Bieszczady mountains, situated on the Polish-Ukrainian border, allegedly to help intercept "illegal migrants or [Ukrainian] militants."82 These patrols were largely a source of ridicule from the scene's observers.<sup>83</sup> However, Kraków's Falanga members subsequently escalated their militant adventurism to a new, transnational level. In 2018, some of them, allegedly acting after receiving financial inducements from Manuel Ochsenreiter, a worker of the Alternative for Germany (AfD) party, firebombed a Hungarian cultural centre in Western Ukraine.<sup>84</sup> This act further inflamed tensions between Kyiv and Budapest as the perpetrators attempted to attribute the attacks to the Ukrainian far right. Falanga's leader refuted accusations that the party behind the attack and condemned the members involved in it. Nevertheless, it was undeniable that his party had known Manuel Ochsenreiter, the editor-in-chief of the German ZUERST! magazine, who had allegedly paid for the attack, for years. In 2015, Falanga's Xportal.pl had already interviewed Ochsenreiter.<sup>85</sup> Moreover, Ochsenreiter also launched a "geopolitical" podcast with Mateusz Piskorski.<sup>86</sup> Piskorski is a former parliamentarian and the leader of the pro-Russian Zmiana (Change) party. He is a self-confessed organiser of "potentially all [of Poland's] pro-Russian circles."<sup>87</sup> The *Zmiana* party in turn counted Falanga members among



in its ranks, therefore completing the full circle of paramilitarism, extremism, infiltration, pro-Russian sentiment, and support from Western networks in this case.

Another Polish right-wing extremist organisation, with simultaneous international and paramilitary orientations, has been the National Rebirth of Poland (Narodowe Odrodzenie Polski or NOP). One unique characteristic of NOP was its long-standing objective of boosting its international activities and outreach while joining "extremist internationals" such as International Third Position (ITP) or the European National Front (ENF).<sup>88</sup> Contacts with rightwing extremist parties such as the German NPD were allegedly forged on the back of NOP's "European euphoria," and its intention to become a part of a "nationalist international." The party was said to have developed "unrivalled" range of international links, including with likeminded counterparts in Romania, Germany, England, Czech Republic and Slovakia. The aim was to cooperate in forging a "European national revolutionary" front.<sup>89</sup> Public acknowledgments from David Duke of the Ku Klux Klan (KKK)<sup>90</sup> and visits from Britain's National Action, later proscribed in the UK,91 or Nick Griffin form the British National Party followed.<sup>92</sup> At the same time, with some senior members of NOP leaving as economic migrants to the UK, the party became a fixture on the British right-wing extremist scene. Reports indicate that some of its members participated in paramilitary trainings (the so-called Sigurd Camp) in the UK with some of their British contacts, namely the New Dawn, a coalition supporting Greece's Golden Dawn party, once a role model for many right-wing extremists in Europe.<sup>93</sup>

Between 1999 and the early 2010s, NOP organised its annual summer camp called "Cross and Sword" and hosted some of the European "third position" luminaries, such as Derek Holland, and "other representatives of nationalist movements from Europe."<sup>94</sup> In reality, however, the camp – an annual meeting for the members of the party – had more in common with a survivalist-sporting outing and was not necessarily an outright paramilitary event. Nevertheless, it also featured shooting competitions and discussions on topics such as "how to become a political soldier."<sup>95</sup> The party hired a camping site in the Polish Table Mountains and the camp would fly a "Falanga" flag. The camp attracted up to 70 people each year and featured foreign participants from Romania, Czech Republic or Germany. In the words of an early organiser, the camps were more about "drinking [...] walking tours, shooting with a paintball gun, plus a bonfire [...]."<sup>96</sup> The establishment of the summer camp followed on from a longer tradition. Throughout the 1990s, prior to the establishment of the summer camp members of the NOP and international contacts of the group from Russia, the UK, Slovakia, France and Italy, including members of Blood and Honour, attended more selective and paramilitary trainings in the same Table Mountains.<sup>97</sup>

The summer camp idea was picked up by other organisations such as the ONR. This group took its activities, aimed at "increasing one's level of fitness [...and] integration of nationalist milieu," across the border into the Western Tatra mountains in Slovakia. These ONR trainings also allowed the group to strengthen its contacts to its Slovak counterparts.<sup>98</sup>

Such camps, however, cannot be characterised as proper paramilitary training activities. One expert explained that these camps aimed at fostering team spirit and integration into nationalist ranks, a chance for a cheap holiday with likeminded individuals.<sup>99</sup> One example of this is *Projekt Wypad* (Project Outing), an initiative that allowed "angry youth [...] mired in the materialistic world [...] is looking for any way to actively and interestingly spend its free time, far from the big city buzz [...].<sup>\*100</sup>

#### PARAMILITARY BOOM MEETS FOREIGNERS

As was shown, the Polish broader far right and right-wing extremist milieu, albeit militant in tone and appearance and with far reaching transnational connections, has not been a major source of paramilitary expertise for its foreign counterparts. At the same time, members or veterans of the foreign XRW milieus sought - and in some cases - received paramilitary training in Poland in recent years. Thus, the primary issue concerns the source of this training. As it has become clear, such training does not appear to have been provided along ideological lines but was provided from a commercially oriented paramilitary training infrastructure. The biggest controversy connected to such a training was the case of the Poland's European Security Academy (ESA). ESA "provided sophisticated training geared towards combat application to elements of Ukraine's controversial Azov Regiment, also known as the Azov Battalion."<sup>101</sup> This case created a lot of public controversy internationally. Some observers defended ESA, claiming that "a handful of soldiers from the Azov Regiment who were transitioning from the military to private contracting took a couple of training courses. Hardly a big deal."<sup>102</sup> At the same time, ESA's founder promised to "close the gaps in the recruitment procedure as there is no place for neo-Nazis." According to him, this situation, which involved a number of Azov affiliated individuals participating in a series of different courses between 2015 and 2017, was due to the "sloppiness of our Ukrainian partners."<sup>103</sup> Potentially, another similar controversy might have arisen in 2019 when Poland expelled Anton T. He was one of the members of the Nordic Resistance Movement (NRM) who trained in Russian Imperial Movement's Partizan camp. Subsequently, these individuals, including Anton T., were involved in a spate of bombings in Sweden in 2015 and 2016. Reportedly, in 2019, Anton T. visited Poland to receive further paramilitary training, presumably with a private provider.<sup>104</sup> Since he had a prior criminal record, he was intercepted by the Polish security forces and extradited from the country.

These incidents clearly demonstrate that these individuals found Poland attractive as a destination for their paramilitary training. This was the case either due to their "professional" careers, as in the case of the Azov veterans, or their militant activism, as was presumably the case with the Swedish NRM. It is likely that their main objective was to utilise the country's growing paramilitary infrastructure, which mushroomed after the paramilitary boom.<sup>105</sup> This private, commercially oriented infrastructure combined with broader access to semi-automatic weapons at some of these ranges or clubs provides for an attractive environment for paramilitary enthusiasts as well as, potentially, foreign extremists. This professional training infrastructure allows clients to hone their shooting or tactical skills. As was shown, elements of this exist also in other neighbouring countries and seem to be on offer to most of the foreigners

as the local providers "do not have the technical capacities or legal authority to verify whether someone presents a valid ID."<sup>106</sup> If, as is the case in certain such establishments, all is needed to gain access to such training are self-signed declarations on one's lack of criminal record and unproblematic health condition, then it should not be surprising that almost any foreign clients are able to gain access to such training – as was the case with the Hanau shooter described within the Slovak section.

# UKRAINE – INTERNALLY FOCUSED PARAMILITARY FAR-RIGHT?

During this research, members of the CEE "nationalist" (as they would call themselves) or far right and right-wing extremist milieus repeatedly compared their alleged "pacifism" to the attitudes of their Ukrainian counterparts (see: the Polish case above). Moreover, far-right and right-wing extremist experts from the CEE region stressed that the local self-defence/militia/paramilitary groups are no magnet for ideologically (i.e. far-right or right-wing extremist) minded Westerners. However, they would admit that "their" (i.e. Czech, Hungarian, Polish or Slovak) far-right and right-wing extremist milieus had been an attraction for Westerners extremists in the past. Nevertheless, according to the assessment of these observes, this attraction shifted to the Ukraine after 2014.

Nowadays, if one is looking for a European broader far-right and especially right-wing extremist milieu with a paramilitary structure, Ukraine is an obvious choice. The local right-wing extremist scene is full of individuals with war experience and veterans<sup>107</sup> who "made their names during the war and its experience is central to who they are. This is key, fundamental, it is their social capital, image but also identity."<sup>108</sup> They moulded the local scene and, until now, make up its leadership and are its most influential voices. Far-right, or more specifically, right-wing extremist organisations in the country are still run along military lines, including entities such as (general) staff openly operate paramilitary arms.<sup>109</sup> Their members, many of which are war veterans, are often grouped in guasi or informal NGOs. Since private military companies (PMCs) are illegal in Ukraine, these quasi NGOs are involved in paramilitary training and lobby for the creation of Ukraine's Territorial Defence, similar to forces existing in other CEE countries (e.g. Poland) or the Baltic states.<sup>110</sup> The country's far right sees this entity as a potentially great outlet for further recruitment and a chance to effectively run or maintain a major influence, via embedded members as well as government-run and -sponsored structures - in this case, paramilitary in nature.<sup>111</sup> Many members of the Ukrainian XRW networks are already engaged in paramilitary activities and consequently perceive themselves as perfect candidates, to help "professionalise" this proposed volunteer force. This attitude was openly displayed on 10 April 2021 when the National Corps, the political arm of the Azov movement, held an "open military event - Let's Defend Ukraine," i.e. joint training for "representatives of veterans' and patriotic organizations, as well as owners of weapons."112

Experts pointed out that members of Ukraine's XRW organisations profess "readiness to fight in the streets,"<sup>113</sup> are no strangers to martial arts trainings,<sup>114</sup> and run survival/paramilitary summer camps.<sup>115</sup> Therefore, one could argue that the milieu possesses vast experience in the development and maintenance of advanced paramilitary structures and consequently would be able to transfer these skills also to others. Furthermore, members of this milieu have also access to a well-developed commercially oriented paramilitary training infrastructure in the country. This commercial structure caters to growing numbers of paying customers, including companies purchasing training for their staff. Friendly combat clubs or "academies," or shooting ranges, often founded by war veterans themselves, also act as venues for such training. Moreover, some veterans, with varying degrees of connections to the existing XRW networks, have set up NGOs that imitate PMCs.

Some observers highlighted that these overlapping structures are at the centre of the current internal security challenges that Ukraine is facing. These structures are not primarily, as is often perceived in the West, externally focused or aimed at winning friends abroad and attracting them to train in the sprawling paramilitary infrastructure.<sup>116</sup> They are primarily internally focused with different companies, groups or NGOs staffed with war veterans of "nationalistic" convictions available for hire as a political or business muscle,<sup>117</sup> undermining the government's monopoly on violence. Some experts describe such entities as newly minted *titushki*, effectively thugs for hire, a phenomenon long present in Ukrainian socio-political reality,<sup>118</sup> albeit in recent years developing in a more "civilised" and "professional" manner.<sup>119</sup> Ukraine is currently rocked by a scandal involving the arrest of a former volunteer battalion commander who fought during the conflict in the Donbas region. He subsequently was elected to the Ukrainian parliament. This individual is charged with leading a PMC, which is illegal in the Ukraine. The employees of this PMC are alleged to have effectively become "a paramilitary formation" in the service of one of Ukraine's oligarchs.<sup>120</sup> Interestingly, the PMC employees allegedly also received training in the Polish ESA, mentioned above.<sup>121</sup>

According to such assessments, former networks of young, masked and track suit-cladded thugs have now been replaced by more disciplined veterans/paramilitaries, often wearing tactical gear, which provide "special" services to paying clients. No foreign input is needed or to some extent, appreciated, to perform such services locally in Ukraine. Such activities are happening in parallel to outright political violence perpetrated by the country's far-right and right-wing extremist groups, such as the attack on a pro-Russia party HQ in Kyiv<sup>122</sup> or attacks on ideological opponents, minorities, etc.<sup>123</sup> This does not mean that that elements of the country's far-right and right-wing extremist networks are not interested in forging militant or paramilitary connections across borders. For example, Tradition and Order (TO), an associate of the Azov movement, boasts that it maintains a branch in Germany and admits to "sharing expertise" with likeminded individuals from Germany and other countries.<sup>124</sup> Some of the movement's observers, however, are not convinced of TO's paramilitary potency as the ranks of its German branch are said not to be numerous.<sup>125</sup>

Moreover, as Western observers concentrate on the better known and larger Azov movement, they risk missing relevant potential links amongst smaller Ukrainian organisations, such as the Karpatska Sich (Carpathian Sich or KS). Prior to the late 18<sup>th</sup> century, the city of Sich was an administrative and political centre of the Zaporozhian Cossacks. It is located in Central-Eastern Ukraine. In previous years, KS has staged "Radical Alliance/European Brotherhood" marches in Western Ukrainian city of Uzhorod to commemorate the short-lived (1938-1939) statelet of Carpatho-Ukraine (1938-1939). During these marches, KS was joined by representatives of Serbian and Hungarian likeminded organisations.<sup>126</sup> This is significant since any alliance, especially with a "nationalist" Hungarian organisation, would be unthinkable until recently. The onset of the "modern day" far-right and right-wing extremist scene, which focuses on shared ideas "against liberalism, separatism, the "Russian world," the EU, capitalism, chauvinism, perversion and the left facilitated this wider cooperation. Consequently, KS marches featured "a new [...] generation of conscious Nationalist warriors [who] were marching for race, tradition, the memory of our glorious heroes, nation and brotherhood."<sup>127</sup> KS also organised summer camps which attracted the group's foreign associates/members.<sup>128</sup> In 2019, KS advertised on its Telegram channel a "military-tactical training" with the members of the "brotherly European movement."<sup>129</sup> Such a development, if repeated and made permanent, should be of concern for authorities in Central-Eastern Europe.<sup>130</sup> KS seems to be dedicating significant efforts in this regard. This enables foreign extremists to bond with their Ukrainian counterparts both in a political as well as in a paramilitary sense. These connections are a potential security risk since foreign militants and extremists can take advantage of the paramilitary experience of their Ukrainian hosts, which honed their skills during the conflict in Eastern Ukraine. In addition, such connections can also spill westward. For example, KS attends the Day of Honour celebrations in Hungary, a central event for far-right militants and right-wing extremists from a range of countries, including representatives of German right-wing extremist organisations.<sup>131</sup>



### **CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS**

This report argued that the CEE is not necessarily a Shangri-la for Western far-right militants or right-wing extremists. This also relates to the issue of paramilitary activities. A very welldeveloped paramilitary training infrastructure is available in the region. However, this infrastructure is commercially oriented and not controlled by local radicals whose militancy is often overestimated (Poland) or hampered by the government (Hungary). Furthermore, several leading paramilitary players are government affiliated and controlled (Poland) or seemingly ideologically at odds with the Western XRW scene (Czech Republic and Slovakia).

Consequently, Western radicals who attempt to utilize this infrastructure for their purposes, such as the Hanau shooter, do not involve themselves in the intricacies of the regional extremism-paramilitarism axis. They tend to obtain their training privately, potentially under false names, most likely skipping the scant security protocols that these privately run training facilities employ.

Therefore, two major security concerns arise for Western security authorities. The first is the potential connection between Western right-wing extremists with likeminded CEE paramilitaries. Although CEE paramilitaries deny that their orientation is far right or right-wing extremist, they nevertheless share many ideological stances with Western radicals. This ideological proximity can allow for closer cooperation in the future. Furthermore, CEE paramilitaries have established connections to Russia that are similar to some parts of the Western right-wing extremist scene. These shared eastward looking networks can be strengthened at any point.

The second concern is the risk that Western right-wing extremists obtain paramilitary training through Ukrainian networks and training facilities. Although these Ukrainian training networks are currently more internally focused, their commercial orientation also allows for the training of foreigners. Consequently, the current situation can develop into a major security threat for Western security authorities. The possibility of a truly transnational and paramilitary XRW arch stretching from Moscow via CEE into the heart of Western Europe is not unthinkable.

The following four recommendations aim to mitigate the two concerns outlined above and reduce the risk of the development of a transregional extremist-paramilitary axis.

1) Look East to look West. It is important to further study and assess the professedly anti-Western, anti-liberal, pan-Slavic paramilitary/militia/self-defence non-state groups operating in CEE. One particular focus should be on analysing their level of transnational connectivity in two directions. On the one hand their connectivity to Western European right-wing extremist networks, groups and individuals should be better understood. On the other hand, in order to assess the risks that these networks pose, it is also crucial to assess their connections to Russian networks groups and organizations. In this regard, both westward as well as eastward transnational connections are relevant. Even if direct



connections to Western European right-wing extremist networks are not strong, shared connections to Russian networks can still act as a facilitating factor connecting Western European violent right-wing extremists to paramilitary structures in neighbouring states (e.g. Czech Republic).

- 2) Impress upon the Ukrainian authorities the concern that the country's growing paramilitary training infrastructure can be misused by violent right-wing extremists from Western Europe. As dismantlement of this infrastructure would be political costly for Kyiv at this point, Ukrainian authorities could be asked to collect and collate information concerning the training of foreigners in these facilities and transfer this information to the respective authorities in the country of origin of the trainees. In particular, this should be the case for foreign radicals connecting with their ideological counterparts in the Ukraine while training. The Ukrainian security authorities have responded positively to similar calls from U.S. authorities and established an effective cooperation mechanism. As a result of this cooperation, Ukraine expelled individuals who attempted to set up a local chapter of the Atomwaffen Division. A similar cooperation should be established with EU security authorities, especially in the light of the EU's assistance to Ukraine.
- 3) In addition to attempting to designate extremist or paramilitary partners of Western European extremists or paramilitaries as terrorist organisations or introducing bans of their foreign organisations in the EU, authorities could as a first step ban travel into the Schengen zone of the leaders of these "enabling," non-EU outfits and freeze their assets.
- 4) Assess whether the Czech "anti-paramilitary" law, which bans groups intent on arming themselves regardless of their ideology, could be a model for legislative frameworks of other EU Member States. This could enhance efforts of those governments wishing to control the non-state element of the paramilitary phenomenon within their jurisdiction.



# Endnotes

- See: Kacper Rekawek, Career Break or a New Career? Extremist Foreign Fighters in Ukraine, Berlin: Counter Extremism Project, 2020, <u>https://www.counterextremism.com/sites/default/files/CEP Report\_Career Break or a New Career\_Extremist Foreign Fighters in Ukraine\_April 2020.pdf</u>, accessed: 22 April 2021.
- See: Kacper Rekawek, Alexander Ritzmann, Hans Jakob Schindler, Violent Right-Wing Extremism and Terrorism – Transnational Connectivity, Definitions, Incidents, Structures and Countermeasures, Berlin: Counter Extremism Project, November 2020, <u>https://www.counterextremism.com/sites/default/files/CEP</u> <u>Study\_Violent Right-Wing Extremism and Terrorism\_Nov 2020.pdf</u>, accessed: 9 February 2021.
- See: <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=4XcQR9y9mTQ</u>, <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ljt9oG-50zRs</u>, <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=h-RH6iU1NN8</u> for videos of the presentations on the issue by the author, Daniel Milo and Ruslan Trad, accessed: 28 April 2021.
- 4. See: Kacper Rekawek, Alexander Ritzmann, Hans Jakob Schindler, Violent Right-Wing Extremism and Terrorism – Transnational Connectivity, Definitions, Incidents, Structures and Countermeasures, Berlin: Counter Extremism Project, November 2020, page 13ff, <u>https://www.counterextremism.com/sites/de-fault/files/CEP%20Study\_Violent%20Right-Wing%20Extremism%20and%20Terrorism\_Nov%202020.pdf</u>.
- According to media reports, some of the weapons stored in the facility were allegedly earmarked for a sale, through a Bulgarian middle man, to Ukraine, see: Tereza Polaczyková, "ČR vyhostí další zaměst-nance ruské ambasády. Moskva se srovnáním počtů souhlasí," *Deník.cz*, 22 April 2021, <u>https://www.denik.cz/z\_domova/cesko-rusko-ambasada-diplomate-vrbetice-spor-20210422.html</u>, accessed: 26 April 2021.
- Tomáš Forró, "Šesťdesiatnička z Prahy velí dobrovoľníkom, posiela ich bojovať za Putina na Donbas," Dennik N, 28 June 2019 <u>https://dennikn.sk/1510498/sestdesiatnicka-z-prahy-veli-dobrovolnikom-posie-la-ich-bojovat-za-putina-na-donbas/</u>, accessed: 26 April 2021.
- Lukáš Valášek, Ondřej Kundra, "NCOZ při rozsáhlém zátahu zatýkala členy polovojenských jednotek napojené na Rusy," *Aktuálně.cz*, 21 April 2021, <u>https://zpravy.aktualne.cz/domaci/ncoz-pri-rozsahlemzatahu-zatykala-cleny-polovojenskych-jedn/r~544007fca21911ebaedf0cc47ab5f122/</u>, accessed: 26 April 2021.
- 8. Author's interview with Prof. Miroslav Mareš, University of Brno, the Czech Republic , 23 April 2021.
- 9. Roman Máca, "Zákaz ozbrojených skupin: Kdo jsou čeští "domobranci"?," *Institut pro politiku a společnost*, Policy Paper, January 2020, <u>https://www.politikaspolecnost.cz/wp-content/up-</u> <u>loads/2020/01/Z%C3%A1kaz-ozbrojen%C3%BDch-skupin-Kdo-jsou-%C4%8De%C5%A1t%C3%AD</u> <u>-domobranci-IPPS1.pdf</u>, accessed: 26 April 2021.
- 10. Lukáš Prchal , Jakub Zelenka, "Podporovali Zemana na Albertově, válčili na Donbasu. Co víme o Československých vojácích v záloze, pro které si přišla policie," *Denik N*, 26 April 2021, <u>https://denikn.cz/611564/podporovali-zemana-na-albertove-valcili-na-donbasu-co-vime-o-ceskoslovenskych-vojac-ich-v-zaloze-pro-ktere-si-prisla-policie/</u>, accessed: 27 April 2021.
- 11. See: https://twitter.com/\_Roman\_Maca/status/1390284908258643969, accessed: 6 May 2021.
- 12. See BIS' annual report for 2017: <u>https://www.bis.cz/annual-reports/annual-report-of-the-security-infor-mation-service-for-2017-dd0940f8.html</u>, 3 December 2018, accessed: 26 April 2021.
- 13. Patrik Biskup, "Mladík z Karlovarska válčil na Ukrajině, hrozí mu 20 let," *Novinky.cz*, 16 December 2020, <u>https://www.novinky.cz/krimi/clanek/mladik-valcil-na-ukrajine-hrozi-mu-20-let-40345356</u>, accessed: 26 April 2021.
- 14. Roman Máca, "Bojoval na Donbasu, aby v ČR chystal teroristické útoky. Teď je zpět a s Foldynou vítá Noční vlky," *HlídacíPes.org*, 25 May 2020, <u>https://hlidacipes.org/bojoval-na-donbasu-aby-v-cr-chystal-teroristicke-utoky-ted-je-zpet-a-s-foldynou-vita-nocni-vlky/</u>, accessed: 26 April 2021.



- 15. Václav Janouš, "Jsem agent Kremlu, vtipkoval farář. Teď je obviněn z terorismu," *iDNES.cz*, 23 April 2021, <u>https://www.idnes.cz/zpravy/domaci/premysl-ivan-hadrava-terorismus-ukrajina-rusko.</u> <u>A210422\_230544\_domaci\_mama</u>, accessed: 26 April 2021.
- 16. Author's interview with Miroslav Mareš, 31 March 2021.
- 17. See: Anton Shekhovtsov, *Russia and the Western Far Right Tango Noir*, Abingdon: Routledge, 2018.
- *iDNES.cz*, Česko je cvičištěm německých neonacistů. Jezdí se sem učit střílet, 30 January 2019, <u>https://www.idnes.cz/zpravy/zahranicni/nemecko-neonaciste-cviceni-strelnice-cesko.A190130\_093340\_</u> <u>zahranicni\_remy</u>, accessed: 26 April 2021.
- Č*T24*, "V Německu začal proces se členy teroristické skupiny. Žalobci je viní z přípravy útoků na mešity, 13 April 2021," <u>https://ct24.ceskatelevize.cz/svet/3297355-v-nemecku-zacal-proces-se-cleny-teroristicke-skupiny-zalobci-je-vini-z-pripravy-utoku</u>, accessed: 26 April 2021. The court case against Gruppe S is currently conducted in Germany, see: Frank Bräutigam, "Gruppe S." vor Gericht. Prozess mit besonderer Dimension, tagesschau.de, 13 April 2021, <u>https://www.tagesschau.de/inland/gruppe-s-prozess-105.html</u>, accessed: 5 May 2021.
- 20. František Roček, "Do Česka se valí stovky neonacistů z Německa, *Deník.cz*, 16 April 2009, <u>https://www.denik.cz/z\_domova/do-ceska-se-vali-stovky-neonac20090416.html</u>, accessed: 26 April 2021.
- 21. Mareš, op. cit.
- 22. *Romea.cz*, "German Police raid neo-Nazis linked to Freies Netz Süd, which collaborates with the DSSS, 8 May 2012," <u>http://www.romea.cz/en/news/czech/german-police-raid-neo-nazis-linked-to-freies-netz-sud-which-collaborates-with-the-dsss</u>, accessed: 26 April 2021.
- See: Counter Extremism Project, "Extremism Meets Paramilitarism in Central, Eastern, and Southern Europe | Daniel Milo, " 21 April 2021, See: <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ljt9oG50zRs</u>, accessed: 26 April 2021.
- 24. See: Kacper Rekawek, Alexander Ritzmann, Hans Jakob Schindler, *Violent Right-Wing Extremism* and Terrorism – Transnational Connectivity, Definitions, Incidents, Structures and Countermeasures, Berlin: Counter Extremism Project, November 2020, <u>https://www.counterextremism.com/sites/default/</u><u>files/CEP%20Study\_Violent%20Right-Wing%20Extremism%20and%20Terrorism\_Nov%202020.pdf</u>, accessed: 9 February 2021 for a study on the transnational connectivity of some of the XRW, including German, "scenes."
- BIURO ANALIZ, DOKUMENTACJI I Korespondencji. Zespół Analiz i Opracowań Tematycznych,
   "Zasady dostępu do broni w wybranych państwach europejskich," *Opracowania Tematyczne*, OT-658,
   Warsaw: Kancelaria Senatu 2017, <u>https://www.senat.gov.pl/gfx/senat/pl/senatopracowania/156/plik/ot-658\_internet.pdf</u>, accessed: 26 April 2021, p. 8.
- 26. *Radio Prague International*, "Norwegian gunman sought weapons in Prague," 25 july 2011, <u>https://en-glish.radio.cz/norwegian-gunman-sought-weapons-prague-8561810</u>, accessed: 26 April 2021.
- 27. *Radio Prague International*, "The defense industry in the Czech Republic," 28 November 2002, <u>https://english.radio.cz/defense-industry-czech-republic-8068404</u>, accessed: 27 April 2021.
- 28. BIURO ANALIZ, DOKUMENTACJI i Korespondencji, loc. cit.
- 29. Author's interview with David Karásek, board member of the LEX Association in Czech Republic, and NGO involved in "defend the interests of legal gun owners of all categories." (see: <u>https://gunlex.cz/en/about-us</u>, accessed: 4 May 2021), 4 May 2021.
- See: <u>http://www.smallarmssurvey.org/fileadmin/docs/Weapons\_and\_Markets/Tools/Firearms\_holdings/</u> <u>SAS-BP-Civilian-held-firearms-annexe.pdf</u> for *Small Arms Survey* data on the issue from 2017, accessed: 27 April 2021.
- 31. Martin Chalupa, "V Česku se ke zbrani dostane prakticky každý. Tak jako vrah z ostravské nemocnice," *čtidoma*.cz, 11 December 2019, <u>https://www.ctidoma.cz/zpravodajstvi/v-cesku-se-ke-zbrani-dostane-prakticky-kazdy-tak-jako-vrah-z-ostravske-nemocnice-55426</u>, accessed: 27 April 2021.
- 32. Author's interview with Radovan Bránik, independent Slovak journalist who focuses on criminality and extremism, 31 March 2021.

# COUNTER Extremism Project

- 33. Dušan Mikušovič, "Slovensko bolo muničným skladom európskych zločincov, dokazuje aj najnovší prípad zo Švédska," *Dennik N*, 19 February 2017, <u>https://dennikn.sk/686598/slovensko-bolo-munica-kom-europskych-zlocincov-dokazuje-aj-najnovsi-pripad-zo-svedska/</u>, accessed: 27 April 2021.
- 34. Author's interview with David Karásek, op. cit.
- 35. Ondřej Golis, "Česká stopa masakru v Paříži? Policie v dubnu zadržela Francouze s autem plným zbraní," *LIDOVKY*, 18 November 2015, <u>https://www.lidovky.cz/domov/ceska-stopa-na-masakru-v-parizi-policie-v-dubnu-zadrzela-francouze-s-autem-plnym-zbrani.A151116\_175730\_ln\_domov\_ogo</u>, accessed: 27 April 2021.
- 36. See: <u>https://www.zakonyprolidi.cz/print/cs/2021-14/zneni-20210130.htm?sil=1</u> for the text of the aformentioned bill, accessed: 27 April 2021.
- 37. Mareš, op. cit.
- 38. Bránik, op. cit.
- Philip Olterman, Kate Connolly, "Germany shooting: far-right gunman kills 10 in Hanau," *The Guardian*, 19 February 2020, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/feb/19/shooting-germany-hanau-dead-se-veral-people-shisha-near-frankfurt</u>, accessed: 27 April 2021.
- 40. Radovan Bránik, "Masový vrah z Hanau a Slovensko," *RADOVAN BRÁNIK & TEAM*, 6 April 2020, <u>https://www.branik.info/post/masový-vrah-z-hanau-a-slovensko</u>, accessed: 27 April 2021.
- See e.g.: Dušan Mikušovič, "Rozhovor s brancami: Čo je zlé na cvičení so zbraňou v lese?," *Dennik N*, 25 February 2015, <u>https://dennikn.sk/57900/rozhovor-s-brancami-co-je-zle-na-tom-cvicit-v-lese-zbranou/</u>, accessed: 27 April 2021.
- 42. *SME*, "Éra Slovenských brancov u Nočného vlka už skončila," 6 July 2020, <u>https://mytrnava.sme.</u> <u>sk/c/22441348/era-slovenskych-brancov-u-nocneho-vlka-uz-skoncila.html</u>, accessed: 27 April 2021.
- iDNES.CZ, "Kluci v maskáčích s puncem extremistů. "Slovenští branci" burcují národ," 7 September 2015, <u>https://www.idnes.cz/zpravy/zahranicni/jak-funguje-polovojenska-skupina-slovensti-branci.</u> <u>A150907\_125513\_zahranicni\_ert</u>, accessed: 27 April 2021.
- 44. Radovan Bránik, "O Martinovi, slovenskom bojovníkovi na strane proruských separatistov," *Blog.SME. sk*, 20 February 2015, <u>https://branik.blog.sme.sk/c/375590/o-martinovi-slovenskom-bojovnikovi-na-strane-proruskych-separatistov.html</u>, accessed: 27 April 2021.
- 45. Radovan Bránik, "Masový vrah z Hanau a Slovensko," *RADOVAN BRÁNIK & TEAM*, 6 April 2020, <u>https://www.branik.info/post/masový-vrah-z-hanau-a-slovensko</u>, accessed: 27 April 2021.
- 46. Leigh Phillips, "A far-right for the Facebook generation: The rise and rise of Jobbik," 19 April 2010, *euobserver*, <u>https://euobserver.com/political/29866</u>, accessed: 21 April 2021.
- 47. Author's interview with Lóránt Győri, political analyst at Political Capital, 7 April 2021.
- 48. Michael Colborne, "Neo-Nazis from across Europe rally in Budapest," *AlJazeera*, 8 February 2020, <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/2/8/neo-nazis-from-across-europe-rally-in-budapest</u>, accessed: 21 April 2021.
- 49. See: <u>http://nacionalistazona.org/2019/10/21/kommunizmus-elleni-harcotok-tiszteletremelto-szamunkra-interju-az-lh-felvonulas-orosz-szonokaval/</u> for a October 2019 interview with such a Russian speaker at LH event in Budapest, accessed: 21 April 2021.
- 50. Tamas Szele, "Nacionalista internacionálé," *Forgókínpad*, 3 November 2019, <u>https://forgokinpad.blog.</u> hu/2019/11/03/nacionalista\_internacionale, accessed: 21 April 2021.
- 51. Krisztian Simon, "Nemzetközivé less," *Magyar NARANCS*, 13 March 2020, <u>https://magyarnarancs.hu/belpol/nemzetkozive-lesz-126797</u>, accessed: 21 April 2021.
- 52. *Political Capital*, "A 100 years after Trianon: the (far-)right in today's Hungary," 8 December 202, <u>https://politicalcapital.hu/library.php?article\_read=1&article\_id=2659</u>, accessed: 21 April 2021.
- 53. Author's interview with Bulcsú Hunyadi, Budapest's Political Capital heads the of programme focusing on radicalism, right-wing extremism and populism, 14 April 2021.
- 54. Edit Zgut, "Hungary's pro-Kremlin far right is a regional security threat," euobserver, 23 December 2016, <u>https://euobserver.com/opinion/136354</u>, accessed: 21 April 2021.

- 55. Attila Juhász (ed.), *The Year of Rearrangement The Populist Right and the Far-Right in Contemporary Hungary*, Budapest: Political Capital, 2017, <u>https://politicalcapital.hu/pc-admin/source/documents/Atren-</u> <u>dezodes%20Eve\_ENG\_oldalpar.pdf</u>, accessed: 21 April 2021, p. 80.
- 56. *Ibid.*, p. 76.
- 57. *Ibid*., p. 81.
- 58. Author's interview with Bulcsú Hunyadi, op. cit.
- 59. Matthew Taylor and agencies, "White Europe': 60,000 nationalists march on Poland's independence day," *The Guardian*, 12 November 2017, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/nov/12/white-europe-60000-nationalists-march-on-polands-independence-day</u>, accessed: 20 April 2021.
- 60. Lidia Kelly, Justyna Pawlak, "Poland's far-right: opportunity and threat for ruling PiS," *Reuters*, 3 January 2018, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-poland-politics-farright-idUSKBN1ES0BK</u>, accessed: 20 April 2021.
- 61. See: Kacper Rekawek, Alexander Ritzmann, Hans Jakob Schindler, Violent Right-Wing Extremism and Terrorism – Transnational Connectivity, Definitions, Incidents, Structures and Countermeasures, Berlin: Counter Extremism Project, November 2020, <u>https://www.counterextremism.com/sites/default/</u><u>files/CEP%20Study\_Violent%20Right-Wing%20Extremism%20and%20Terrorism\_Nov%202020.pdf</u>, accessed: 9 February 2021, for more on the issue.
- 62. See e.g. *Deutsche Welle*, "Bez zbliżenia: Grupa Wyszehradzka nadal odrzuca kwoty imigrantów," 11 September 2015, <u>https://www.dw.com/pl/bez-zbli%C5%BCenia-grupa-wyszehradzka-nadal-odrzuca--kwoty-imigrant%C3%B3w/a-18709498</u>, accessed: 20 April 2021.
- 63. Krzysztof Marczyk, "Wybory 2015. Oficjalne wyniki PKW: PiS wygrywa z wynikiem 37,58 proc. Pięć partii w Sejmie," *POLSKA TIMES*, 26 October 2015, <u>https://polskatimes.pl/wybory-2015-oficjalne-wynikiepkw-pis-wygrywa-z-wynikiem-3758-proc-piec-partii-w-sejmie/ar/9032064</u>, accessed: 20 April 2021.
- 64. See: *Kultura Liberalna*, "Gdy państwo się zwija, rodzi się paramilitaryzm. Z Weroniką Grzebalską rozmawia Tomasz Sawczuk," No. 542, 28 May 2019, <u>https://kulturaliberalna.pl/2019/05/28/grzebals-ka-paramilitarne-spoleczenstwo-obywatelskie-wywiad/</u>, accessed: 20 April 2021 for an introduction on the ups and downs of Polish paramilitarism post-1989.
- 65. See: https://terytorialsi.wp.mil.pl/, accessed: 20 April 2021 for the website of WOT.
- 66. Jan Spiewak, "Poland mobilises controversial 'weekend warriors' for pandemic response," *BIRN*, 5 November 2020, <u>https://balkaninsight.com/2020/11/05/poland-mobilises-controversial-weekend-war-riors-for-pandemic-response/</u>, accessed: 20 April 2021.
- 67. James Downes, "How the far right took over the mainstream," *openDemocracy*, 24 September 2020 <u>https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/countering-radical-right/how-far-right-took-over-mainstream/</u>, accessed: 20 April 2021.
- 68. *Wprost,* "Marsz Niepodległości. Bez światowych przywódców, za to z radykałami z całej Europy," 1 November 2018, <u>https://www.wprost.pl/kraj/10165438/marsz-niepodleglosci-bez-swiatowych-przywod-cow-za-to-z-radykalami-z-calej-europy.html</u>, accessed: 20 April 2021.
- 69. See e.g.: episode six of the series of podcasts put together by Robert Rundo and Denis Nikitin household names as far as the global far right is concerned, <u>https://media2rise.com/podcast-2/</u>, accessed: 20 April 2021.
- 70. Author's interview with Dr Przemysław Witkowski of Collegium Civitias, Warsaw, one of Poland's pre-eminent experts on the far right, 19 April 2021.
- 71. See: Bogusław Wagner, "Dlaczego nie z prawicą?," *Szturm*, 28 February 2015, <u>https://szturm.com.pl/in-dex.php/miesiecznik/item/61-dlaczego-nie-z-prawica</u>, accessed: 21 April 2021 for a radical, "nationalist" critique of aligning with the conservative right.
- 72. *Nacjonalista.pl*, "Nacjonalistyczny Czarny Blok na Marszu Niepodległości 2019, "16 November 2019, <u>https://www.nacjonalista.pl/2019/11/16/nacjonalistyczny-czarny-blok-na-marszu-niepodleglosci-2019/</u>, accessed: 20 April 2021.

- 73. See: <u>https://sejmsenat2019.pkw.gov.pl/sejmsenat2019/pl/wyniki/sejm/pl</u> for the official results of the elections in which the radical right *Konfederacja* received 6.81% of the vote, accessed: 21 April 2021.
- 74. Sidhartha Mahanta, "These Baltic Militias Are Readying For War With Russia," *The Atlantic*, 26 November 2017, <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/photo/2017/11/baltic-anti-russian-militia/545465/</u>, accessed: 21 April 2021.
- 75. Author's interview with Polish experts on the far right in general and extreme right in particular in March and April 2021.
- 76. See: Grzegorz Szymanik, "Dobrzy Polacy malują swastyki. Jak skrajna prawica zdobywa przyczółki w małych miastach," *Gazeta Wyborcza*, 10 December 2018, <u>https://wyborcza.pl/duzyformat/7,127290,24251136,dobrzy-polacy-maluja-swastyki-jak-skrajna-prawica-zdobywa.html?disableRedirects=true</u>, accessed: 21 April 2021 for an example of Polish far right "non-suits" training at provincial shooting ranges.
- 77. See. E.g. a facebook post by the Black Blok of the MN: <u>https://www.facebook.com/CzarnyBlok/</u> posts/511972506310108, accessed: 21 April 2021.
- 78. Jakub Majmurek, "Nadciąga groza. Nie nosi zielonych opasek z falangą, tylko urzędnicze garnitury," *Gazeta Wyborcza*, 3 May 2017, <u>https://wyborcza.pl/7,75968,21759658,nadciaga-groza-nie-nosi-zielo-nych-opasek-z-falanga-tylko-urzednicze.html</u>, accessed: 21 April 2021.
- 79. According to Jakub Woroncow, a freelance writer and a longtime obsever of the Polish far right scene, interviewed by the author on 23 March 2021, members of the Camp of Great Poland (OWP, Obóz Wielkiej Polski) were allegedly so unhappy with their inability to stage participate in a "serious" paramilitary training that they allegedly had travelled to Russia to do so. See: Jan Bodakowski, "UWAGA na kurs w Rosji. Pułapka służb czy prowokacja???!!!," PRAWY.PL, 23 April 2013, https://prawy.pl/2949-uwa-ga-na-kurs-w-rosji-pulapka-sluzb-czy-prowokacja/?fbclid=lwAR2Xal0jyObYBpqhEzAWOMu\_HJIxfJz-T5DdwmUYT7w6AHHSaJpe6seyScQo
- 80. Przemysław Witkowski, "Islam, Donbas i makieta grobu Wildsteina. Z "Piotrem," byłym faszystą rozmawia Przemysław Witkowski," unpublished interview with a Polish far right militant, received by the author on 25 March 2021.
- 81. Marcin Wyrwał, "Łączy nas Rosja Polscy terroryści, komuniści, nacjonaliści," *onet.pl*, 22 October 2019, <u>https://wiadomosci.onet.pl/tylko-w-onecie/laczy-nas-rosja-polscy-terrorysci-komunisci-nacjonalisci/yb0hxsb</u>, accessed: 28 April 2021.
- 82. See: <u>https://xportal.pl/?p=21938</u> for a summary of one such patrol, accessed: 21 April 2021.
- 83. Author's interview with Polish experts on the far right in general and extreme right in particular in March and April 2021.
- 84. *DW*, "AfD worker accused of ordering arson attack in Ukraine," 15 January 2019, <u>https://www.dw.com/</u> <u>en/afd-worker-accused-of-ordering-arson-attack-in-ukraine/a-47093618</u>, accessed: 21 April 2021.
- 85. See: <u>https://xportal.pl/?p=22796</u> for the interview, accessed: 21 April 2021.
- 86. See: <u>https://freewestmedia.com/2019/09/07/the-new-dissident-podcast/</u> for the podcast's announcement, accessed: 21 April 2021. The fact that Alexander Dugin, Russia's leading ideologue of "Eurasianism," which mixes Russian imperialism with fascism and communism, is the first guest on the podcast is telling. See: <u>https://stopnacjonalizmowi.wordpress.com/2015/06/24/niemiecki-nazista-na-debacie-europejskiego-centrum-analiz-geopolitycznych/</u> for a broad and well documented summary of Ochsenreiter's "Polish activities, accessed: 21 April 2021.
- 87. Witold Jurasz, "Mateusz Piskorski: wszystkie środowiska prorosyjskie skupione były w organizacjach, które założyłem," *onet.pl*, 30 July 2019, <u>https://wiadomosci.onet.pl/tylko-w-onecie/agent-rosji-mateusz-piskorski-mam-takie-poglady-ale-nigdy-nie-wspolpracowalem-z/0sn16xv</u>, accessed: 7 April 2021.
- 88. Rafał Pankowski, ""Nie ma litości dla wrogów polskości"? Nowi sojusznicy NOP," *Nigdy Więcej*, issue 19, Autumn-Winter 2011, <u>https://www.nigdywiecej.org/pdf/pl/pismo/19/2\_Nowi\_sojusznicy\_NOP.pdf?fbclid=lwAR22zrTbVX9bVHKRPOXsplwqPkBVCUVT6G1kvrSfEsXN9fLjfifsBtxYZZk</u>, accessed: 21 April 2021.

# COUNTER Extremism PROJECT

- 89. Rafał Pankowski, "Myślałem wtedy: Dawniej Polacy walczyli w zbrojach, dzisiaj walczą w glanach," Nigdy Więcej, issue 17, Winter-Spring 2009, <u>https://www.nigdywiecej.org/pdf/pl/pismo/17/14\_bolek.pd-f?fbclid=lwAR0ulmAgNOs\_H1ibisKcCUBdoxE9yKNknVGu1Fn2GwG\_SXukPO0oQSB0i80</u>, accessed: 21 April 2021.
- 90. ambrozymucha, "Narodowe Odrodzenie Polski: Trzecia Pozycja po polsku," *Stop Nacjonalizmowi*, 27 March 2015, <u>https://stopnacjonalizmowi.wordpress.com/2015/03/27/narodowe-odrodzenie-polski-trze-cia-pozycja-po-polsku-2/</u>, accessed: 29 April 2021.
- 91. <u>https://stopnacjonalizmowi.wordpress.com/2018/05/02/national-action-jak-brytyjska-organizacja-terrory-styczna-odwiedzila-wroclaw/</u>
- 92. ambrozymucha, "National Action: Jak brytyjska organizacja terrorystyczna odwiedziła Wrocław," *Stop Nacjonalizmowi*, 2 May 2018, <u>https://stopnacjonalizmowi.wordpress.com/2015/04/14/an-glia-nalezy-do-nas-wielka-polska-na-emigracji/</u>, accessed: 29 April 2021.
- 93. ambrozymucha, "Anglia należy do nas... Wielka Polska na emigracji," *Stop Nacjonalizmowi*, 14 April 2015, <u>https://stopnacjonalizmowi.wordpress.com/2015/04/14/anglia-nalezy-do-nas-wielka-pols-ka-na-emigracji/</u>, accessed: 29 April 2021.
- 94. See: <u>https://www.nacjonalista.pl/2020/05/27/historia-nacjonalizmu-25-lecie-nop-i-vii-oboz-trzeciej-pozy-</u> cji/, for a report on the Camp from NOP itself, accessed: 21 April 2021.
- 95. See: <u>https://www.nop.org.pl/2012/10/03/oboz-letni-nop-2012/</u> for another report on the camp, this time from 2012, accessed: 21 April 2021.
- 96. Rafał Pankowski, "Myślałem wtedy: Dawniej Polacy walczyli w zbrojach, dzisiaj walczą w glanach," *Nigdy Więcej*, issue 17, Winter-Spring 2009, <u>https://www.nigdywiecej.org/pdf/pl/pismo/17/14\_bolek.</u> <u>pdf?fbclid=lwAR0ulmAgNOs\_H1ibisKcCUBdoxE9yKNknVGu1Fn2GwG\_SXukPO0oQSB0i80</u>, accessed: 21 April 2021.
- 97. Ambrozymucha, "Polscy neonaziści patrzą na wschód," *Stop Nacjonalizmowi*, 21 July 2018, <u>https://stopnacjonalizmowi.wordpress.com/2018/07/21/polscy-neonazisci-patrza-na-wschod/</u>, accessed: 29 April 2021.
- 98. See: <u>http://www.legitymizm.org/aktualnosci-rajd-mosdorf</u>, accessed: 21 April 2021 for a flyer of such a camp.
- See e.g.: Przemysław Witkowski, ""Europa będzie biała albo bezludna," czyli szturmowcy," *Krytyka Polityczna*, 30 April 2021, <u>https://krytykapolityczna.pl/kraj/szturmowcy-przemyslaw-witkowski/</u>, accessed: 21 April 2021.
- 100. See: <u>https://projektwypad.blogspot.com/2015/05/sowem-wstepu-czyli-o-nas-samych.html</u>, accessed: 21 April 2021 for its website.
- 101. Oleksyi Kuzmenko, "Ukrainian Far-Right Fighters, White Supremacists Trained by Major European Security Firm," *bellingcat*, 30 August 2018, <u>https://www.bellingcat.com/news/uk-and-europe/2018/08/30/</u> <u>ukrainian-far-right-fighters-white-supremacists-trained-major-european-security-firm/</u>, accessed: 21 April 2021.
- 102. Jamie Reed, "SETTING THE RECORD STRAIGHT: BRITISH PUBLICATION 'BELLINGCAT' LIED ABOUT AZOV REGIMENT IN UKRAINE," *SOFREP*, 15 February 2019, <u>https://sofrep.com/news/opinion-bellingcat-got-it-wrong-with-the-azov-regiment-in-ukraine/</u>, accessed: 21 April 2021.
- 103. Jacek Harłukowicz, ""Ukraińscy neonaziści to niedopatrzenie." Europejska Agencja Bezpieczeństwa tłumaczy się z kontrowersyjnych szkoleń," *Gazeta Wyborcza*, 11 September 2018, <u>https://wroclaw.wyborcza.pl/wroclaw/7,35771,23909020,ukrainscy-neonazisci-to-niedopatrzenie-europejska-agencja.</u> <u>html</u>, accessed: 21 April 2021.
- 104. *polsatnews.pl*, "Szwedzki neonazista wydalony z Polski. Przyjechał na szkolenie paramilitarne," 7 November 2019, <u>https://www.polsatnews.pl/wiadomosc/2019-11-07/szwedzki-neonazista-wydalony-z-pol-</u><u>ski-przyjechal-na-szkolenie-paramilitarne/</u>, accessed: 21 April 2021.

# COUNTER Extremism Project

- 105. An example of this is the growing number of commercial, so-called "sporting," shooting ranges in the country which stood at 125 in 2020. See: <u>https://katalogmarzen.pl/pl/artykul/strzelanie-na-strzelnicy-po-rady-i-wskazowki</u>, accessed: 21 April 2021.
- 106. Vladimír Šnídl "Stačí málo a nefunkčný samopal zo Slovenska môže zabíjať," *Dennik N*, 25 November 2015, <u>https://dennikn.sk/304364/staci-malo-nefunkcny-samopal-zo-slovenska-moze-zabijat/</u>, 28 April 2021.
- 107. See: Samuil Proskuryakov, "Far Right Radicals In the Ministry of Veterans Public Council: Who They Are And What They've Done," *ZABORONA*, 26 March 2021, <u>https://zaborona.com/en/far-right-radi-cals-in-the-ministry-of-veterans-public-council-who-they-are-and-what-theyve-done/</u>, accessed: 22 April 2021 for more on how far right organisations are manoeuvring to gain influence in the Ukrainian ministry of veterans' public council.
- 108. Author's interview with Vyacheslav Likhachev, Ukraine's promiment expert on the far and the extreme right, 14 April 2021.
- 109. See: <u>https://twitter.com/kooleksiy/status/1290379167108923392</u> for a discussion of its re-branding in 2020, accessed: 22 April 2021.
- 110. See: Yuri Lapaiev, "Reforming Territorial Defense in Ukraine: Danger in Delay," *EURASIA DAILY MON-ITOR*, 23 February 2021, <u>https://jamestown.org/program/reforming-territorial-defense-in-ukraine-dan-ger-in-delay/</u>, accessed: 22 April 2021.
- 111. Author's interview with Oleksyi Kuzmenko, a freelance researcher focusing on Ukraine and its far right, 9 April 2021. See National Corps', Azov's political wing, "explainer" on Territorial Defence and the bill on the issue which since December 2020 is waiting to be debated in the Ukrainian parliament. See: <u>https://</u> <u>nationalcorps.org/zakonoproekt-pro-teroboronu-zavdannya-pilgi-zbroya/</u>, accessed: 12 May 2021.
- 112. See the National Corps telegram channel for the event's announcement: <u>https://t.me/national-corps/8840</u>, accessed: 22 April 2021.
- 113. See: Kacper Rekawek, *Career Break or a New Career? Extremist Foreign Fighters in Ukraine*, Berlin: Counter Extremism Project, 2020, <u>https://www.counterextremism.com/sites/default/files/CEP Report\_</u> <u>Career Break or a New Career\_Extremist Foreign Fighters in Ukraine\_April 2020.pdf</u>, accessed: 22 April 2021.p. 28.
- 114. See, e.g.: https://twitter.com/ColborneMichael/status/1211304211989909508, accessed: 22 April 2021.
- 115. Michiel Driebergen, "Not your typical summer camp: how children in Ukraine are playing soldiers for real," *The National*, 21 September 2016, <u>https://www.thenationalnews.com/arts-culture/not-your-typical-summer-camp-how-children-in-ukraine-are-playing-soldiers-for-real-1.233374</u>, accessed: 22 April 2021.
- 116. This is not to say that externals, Westerners, often of radical if not extreme convictions attempted to literally "set up shop" and access the paramilitary infrastructure in Ukraine. A recent example concerns alleged American members of the banned Atomwaffen Division. See: Christopher Miller, "Ukraine Deported Two American Members Of A Neo-Nazi Group Who Tried To Join A Far-Right Military Unit For "Combat Experience,"" *BuzzFeed News*, 8 October 2020, <u>https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/chris-topherm51/ukraine-deports-american-neo-nazi-atomwaffen-division</u>, accessed: 22 April 2021. See also: Christian Fuchs et al., "Fascism: The Brown Internationale," *Die Zeit*, 11 February 2021, <u>https://www.zeit.de/gesellschaft/zeitgeschehen/2021-02/fascism-international-right-wing-extremism-neo-nazis-en-glish</u>, accessed: 22 April 2021 for an account of a German far right individual who allegedly received paramilitary training in Ukraine. For information on a grossly over-exaggerated phenomenon of how the Ukrainian far right attempts to win political and not paramilitary friends abroad see: Adrien Nonjon, "Olena Semenyaka, The "First Lady" of Ukrainian Nationalism," *illiberalism*, 20 October 2020 <u>https://www.illiberalism.org/olena-semenyaka-the-first-lady-of-ukrainian-nationalism/</u>, accessed: 22 April 2021.
- 117. Author's interview with Vyacheslav Likhachev, op. cit.
- 118. Roman Goncharenko, "Titushki the Ukrainian president's hired strongmen," DW, 19 February 2014, <u>https://www.dw.com/en/titushki-the-ukrainian-presidents-hired-strongmen/a-17443078</u>, accessed: 22 April 2021.



- 119. Author's interview with Vyacheslav Likhachev, op. cit.
- 120.
   See: Василь Бідун, "ВОЄНІЗОВАНЕ ФОРМУВАННЯ СЕМЕНЧЕНКА ПРАЦЮВАЛО В ІНТЕРЕСАХ КОЛОМОЙСЬКОГО," Слідство. Інфо, 26 March 2021, <a href="https://www.slidstvo.info/news/voyenizovane-formuvannya-semenchenka-pratsyuvalo-v-interesah-kolomojskogo/">https://www.slidstvo.info/news/voyenizovane-formuvannya-semenchenka-pratsyuvalo-v-interesah-kolomojskogo/</a>, accessed: 6 May 2021.
- 121. Татьяна Козак, "Клистроны, деньги, ЧВК. За что арестовали комбата Семена Семенченко и других ветеранов батальона «Донбасс," *Грати*, 29 March 2021, <u>https://www.ukrrudprom.com/</u> <u>digest/Klistroni\_dengi\_CHVK\_Za\_chto\_arestovali\_kombata\_Semena\_Semenchen.html</u>, accessed: 6 May 2021.
- 122. *RFE/RL*, "Ukrainian Police Detain Far-Right Activists For Hooliganism Against Pro-Russia Party HQ," 24 May 2020, <u>https://www.rferl.org/a/russia-ukraine-azov-kyiv/30631098.html</u>, accessed: 22 April 2021.
- 123. Mansur Mirovalev, "Caught in Ukraine's violence, war and identity crisis," *AlJazeera*, 7 July 2019, <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/features/2019/7/7/caught-in-ukraines-violence-war-and-identity-crisis</u>, accessed: 22 April 2021.
- 124. See: https://twitter.com/kooleksiy/status/1211971549659648000, accessed: 22 April 2021.
- 125. Author's interview with Michael Colborne, a journalist who is preparing a book on the Azov movement, 10 May 2021.
- 126. See: <u>https://t.me/karpatska\_sich/1991</u> for the announcement of the march on the group's telegram channel of 6 April 2019, accessed: 28 April 2021.
- 127. See: <u>https://vk.com/wall-74692354\_2755</u>, 23 March 2017, no longer active VK profile of "Reconquista Europe," a Ukraine based outfit in support of a transnational far right alliance, accessed: 28 April 2021.
- 128. See: <u>https://www.foiaresearch.net/person/bjorn-sigvald</u>, accessed: 28 April 2021 for photos from such a camp featuring a Swiss alleged KS member.
- 129. The issue was discovered by Oleksyi Kuzmenko, see: <u>https://twitter.com/kooleksiy/sta-tus/1385690583570788356</u>, accessed: 28 April 2021.
- 130. As noted by Christopher Miller, currently *BuzzFeed News* national security correspondent, who spent 11 years in Ukraine, different "Ukrainian far-right paramilitary groups" advertise, "on an almost daily basis," public training sessions. On 17 May one was said to have published such a call, in Ukrainian – which limits the number of potential foreign recipients of the call, with a googledocs form to fill out. See: <u>https://twitter.com/ChristopherJM/status/1394751158455967747?s=20</u>, accessed: 19 May 2021.
- 131. Kacper Rekawek, Alexander Ritzmann, Hans Jakob Schindler, Violent Right-Wing Extremism and Terrorism – Transnational Connectivity, Definitions, Incidents, Structures and Countermeasures, Berlin: Counter Extremism Project, November 2020, <u>https://www.counterextremism.com/sites/default/files/CEP</u> <u>Study\_Violent Right-Wing Extremism and Terrorism\_Nov 2020.pdf</u>, accessed: 9 February 2021, p. 16.